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Draft Minutes - Board Meeting 

Date: 19 May 2023 

Time: 8.30am 

Venue: Western Plains Cultural Centre, Dubbo 

ATTENDEES: 

Derek Francis  General Manager Bogan Shire Council 
Clr Glen Neill  Mayor Bogan Shire Council 
Ross Earl Acting General Manager Bourke Shire Council 
Clr Barry Holman  Mayor Bourke Shire Council 
Clr Vivian Slack-Smith  Mayor Brewarrina Shire Council 
Murray Wood CEO Dubbo Regional Council 
Clr Mathew Dickerson Mayor Dubbo Regional Council 
David Neeves  General Manager Gilgandra Shire Council 
Clr Doug Batten  Mayor Gilgandra Shire Council 
Brad Cam  General Manager Mid-Western Regional Council 
Clr Des Kennedy  Mayor Mid-Western Regional Council 
Jane Redden General Manager Narromine Shire Council 
Clr Craig Davies (Chair) Mayor Narromine Shire Council 
Sally McDonnell  Secretariat Narromine Shire Council 
Clr Jane Keir Mayor Walgett Shire Council 
Gary Woodman General Manager Warren Shire Council 
Clr Milton Quigley  Mayor Warren Shire Council 
Roger Bailey General Manager Warrumbungle Shire Council 

GUESTS: 

The Hon Tara Moriarty, MLC Minister for Agriculture, Minister for Regional NSW and 
Minister for Western NSW 

Rebecca Fox Secretary, Department of Regional NSW 
Dugald Saunders, MP Local Member for Dubbo Electorate 
Roy Butler, MP Member for Barwon 
Megan Winter General Manager, Basin Plan Implementation 
Marcus Finn Federal Department of Water 
Peter Thomas Regional Engagement Officer, Lachlan-Macquarie 

Region 
James McKechnie Director, External Engagement - Charles Sturt University 

Dubbo 
Damien Limberger Associate Head of Rural Medicine and Professor in 

Medicine – School of Rural Medicine, Charles Sturt 
University 
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1 WELCOME 

The Chair declared the meeting open at 8.34am. 
 
2 ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COUNTRY 

The Acknowledgement of Country was made by the Chair. 
 
3 APOLOGIES 

Apologies were received for: 
David Kirby General Manager Brewarrina Shire Council 
Bob Stewart Administrator Central Darling Shire Council 
Greg Hill General Manager Central Darling Shire Council 
Peter Vlatko  General Manager Cobar Shire Council 
Clr Peter Abbott Mayor Cobar Shire Council 
Paul Gallagher General Manager Coonamble Shire Council 
Clr Tim Horan  Mayor Coonamble Shire Council 
Hugh Percy Acting General Manager Walgett Shire Council 
Clr Ambrose Doolan Mayor Warrumbungle Shire Council 
 
RESOLVED Roger Bailey/Clr Batten, that the apologies received be accepted.  

 2023/01 
 
 

4 DECLARATION OF INTEREST 

There were no declarations of interest. 
 
 
5 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES OF AWC BOARD MEETING HELD 16 MARCH 2023 

RESOLVED Jane Redden/Murray Wood that the minutes of the AWC Board Meeting held 
on 16 March 2023 be adopted.  

2023/02 
 
 
David Neeves joined the meeting at 8.36am 
 
 
6 GENERAL BUSINESS 
 
6.1 Chairs Report 

RESOLVED Brad Cam/Clr Glen Neill that the information be noted.  
2023/03 

 
 
 
 



 

  3 | P a g e  

 
6.2 Future Meeting Dates 

Meeting Date 
GMAC (Narromine) 7 July 2023 (Chair – Walgett) 
BOARD (Dubbo) 11 August 2023 
GMAC (Narromine) 10 November 2023 (Chair – Narromine) 
BOARD (Dubbo) 8 December 2023 
GMAC (Narromine) 9 February 2024 (Chair – Mid-Western) 
BOARD (Dubbo) 8 March 2024 

 
RESOLVED Clr Kennedy/Clr Holman that the future meeting dates be accepted. 
 

2023/04 
 
6.3 Regional Local Government Training Facility 

Doug Moorby provided an update in relation to the proposal for a regional training 
facility.  Having liaised with other organisations to obtain Funding Case Proposals, 
Balmoral Group was the most suitable with a fee of $18,500. 

RESOLVED Roger Bailey/Brad Cam that the Alliance of Western Councils Board authorise 
engagement of the Balmoral Group to complete the Funding Case per the attached 
proposal. 

2023/05 
 
6.4 Orana Water Utilities Alliance Committee Meeting No 27 
 

RESOLVED Clr Batten/Brad Cam that the information be noted. 
2023/06 

 
6.5 Emergency Services Levy  
 

Discussion was held in relation to the recently announced increases to the Emergency 
Services Levy.   
 
It was noted that LGNSW is seeking the support of Councils across NSW, to help them 
advocate for the Government to take urgent action.  There is a draft Mayoral Minute 
template available. 

RESOLVED Clr Batten/Clr Holman that the Alliance of Western Councils refer the issue to 
the Country Mayors Association. 

2023/07 
 
6.6 Update on Housing Plus Proposal 

Brad Cam, as Chair of Housing Plus, provided an update on the proposal and advised 
that they will be meeting with the new Minister soon. 
 
RESOLVED Clr Slack-Smith/Roger Bailey that the Alliance of Western Councils provide a 
letter of support to Housing Plus. 

2023/08 
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6.7 Other General Business 
 
Discussions were held on other general business, noting the following: 

• Brad Cam advised that plans are again being considered to build another dam 
at Dixon’s Long Point.  Seen as a viable proposal for drought proof of the 
Macquarie, potentially offering half the capacity of Burrendong Dam. 

 
• Clr Davies provided an update on the Biodiversity Offset Scheme (BDOS), advising 

that there will be a recommendation put forward to the review board and he is 
confident that there will be changes.  Clr Davies also noted that he would forward 
contact details to the group for Dr Louisa Mamouney, Executive Director Credit 
Supply Taskforce BDOS.  Dr Mamouney has asked those Councils who believe they 
have been negatively affected by the cost of credits to contact her to have them 
reviewed. 

 
6.8 Phone Service in Rural Areas 
 
Discussion was held regarding the substandard phone service still occurring within many 
of our Shires. 
 
RESOLVED Clr Neill/Clr Batten that Alliance of Western Councils request an update from 
Telstra on the status of improvements. 

2023/09 
 
7 PRESENTATIONS  
 
7.1 The Hon Tara Moriarty, MLC – Minister for Agriculture, Minister for Regional NSW  

and Minister for Western NSW 
 
The Chair welcomed Minister Moriarty to the meeting and provided an overview of the 
Alliance of Western Councils and its objectives. 
 
Discussions were then held around the table offering the group an opportunity to 
introduce themselves and provide feedback to the Minister.  The following topics were 
raised: 
• The negative effect that the Sixty day dispensing of Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme 

medicines will have on Rural Pharmacies.  Although this is a Federal Scheme, it was 
noted that the support of State Government would be appreciated. 

• Water Security and the importance of Burrendong Dam raising the Full Supply Level 
to 120% for Flood Mitigation and Drought Proofing. 

• Weeds are proving a challenge around our regions at present, especially Hudson 
Pear.  The Minister noted that they are well aware of the issue and there is money set 
aside to assist and a Biosecurity plan to be implemented. 

• Concerns were raised in relation to the increase of the Emergency Services Levy (ESL) 
and the impact it will have on our Councils. 
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7.1 The Hon Tara Moriarty, MLC – Minister for Agriculture, Minister for Regional NSW  

and Minister for Western NSW (Cont’d) 
 
• It was requested that the Minister for Local Government come along to one of our 

meetings given there has been no response in relation to dissolving the Orana Joint 
Organisation.  Also, to be discussed is AWC not being recognised as an Association. 

 
Clr Dickerson joined the meeting at 10.20am 
 
• Concerns were raised with regard to the minimum age for criminal responsibility 

being raised from 10 to 14, along with the increase in Rural Crime and the repeat 
offenders continually being let back into the community. 

• The pressures being faced by Aged Care facilities is making them impossible to run 
and as a result they are closing in small towns with the elderly then ending up in 
hospitals. 

• Western Area Health is 40% understaffed across this region and there is a struggle to 
attract essential workers to our towns.  Childcare and Teacher shortages are among 
the other challenges currently being faced by our Shires. 

• Regional Growth Fund was also raised, with the Minister indicating that there is a 
pause on some funding at the moment while the budget is reviewed across the 
whole Government.  The budget has been delayed until September, however the 
Minister is willing to work with Councils on individual needs. 

• There needs to be a greater focus on Regional Development in our areas and 
attracting people to our Shires.   

 
 
 
7.2 Dugald Saunders MP – Local Member for Dubbo 
 
The Chair welcomed Mr Dugald Saunders, MP and the following items were discussed: 
 
• Dugald explained his new role as Leader of the Nationals and his plans to continue 

advocating for Regional NSW. 
• Emergency Services Levy was again discussed with Dugald confirming that the role 

of the opposition is to ensure that the Government understand what is important to 
Regional Councils. 

• Shortfalls in funding are being experienced with projects still not finished and, in some 
cases, not safe.  With project prices having increased Councils are unsure on how to 
proceed.  It was suggested that Councils need to ensure that they are working with 
the relevant departments to advise them of the challenges. 

• Dugald advised that he will be employing new staff and contact details will be 
communicated when they start, but for now please contact Jane Diffey with any 
questions. 
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7.3 Roy Butler, MP – Member for Barwon 
 
The Chair welcomed Mr Roy Butler, MP who provided an update on his electorate.  The 
following items were discussed: 
 

• Roy has met with The Hon Tara Moriarty, MLC and is looking forward to working 
with her, along with other Ministers who are also expressing interest in visiting our 
regions. 

• Should see some changes in Parliament soon in relation to Biodiversity Offset 
Scheme. 

• Top priorities include:   
 Health, and ensuring we have the facilities and the staff to run them. 
 Immigration, 490 and 491 Visa declines 
 Education, Teacher shortages 
 Housing, without housing you can’t grow population. 
 Childcare 
 Roads 
 Weeds, e.g. Hudson Pear 
 Emergency Services Levy 
 Next generation Pools 

• Water Security was raised as another priority.  Roy informed that group that he 
has liaised with the Minister for Water and explained the need to understand 
which supplies are at greatest risk and ensure it remains as priority for the 
Government. 

• It was requested by the group that Roy advocate for Regional NSW in relation to 
the Emergency Services Levy and RFS Budgets. 

• A number of the Councils present advised they are still waiting on approvals from 
Natural Disaster Recovery applications. 

 
7.4 Marcus Finn, Federal Department of Water and Megan Winter, General Manager,  

Basin Plan Implementation – Murray Darling Basin Authority 
 
Marcus provided an overview of the department and their responsibilities.  Megan then 
provided an update on the Basin Plan Implementation noting the following: 
 

• The Basin Plan is progressing well, with water sharing plans an important 
instrument. 

• Floodplain Harvesting continues with better regulation and improved licensing. 
• The Basin Plan is to be reviewed every 10 years. 
• With Climate Change, town water supply is a priority. 
• Peter Thomas, Regional Engagement Officer, Lachlan-Macquarie Region was 

also in attendance at the meeting.  Any questions members may have can be 
directed to Peter who can pass the information onto the relevant department. 
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7.5 James McKechnie, Director, External Engagement - Charles Sturt University Dubbo 
 Damien Limberger, Associate Head of Rural Medicine and Professor in Medicine 

– School of Rural Medicine, Charles Sturt University 
 
Professor Damien Limberger delivered a presentation to the group about the Charles 
Sturt University School of Rural Medicine.   
 
• The purpose of this program is to train students to become high quality rural doctors.   
• With the aim to create a generation of medical professionals by taking local people, 

training them over 5 years across the region with the intent that they remain in 
Regional NSW and the communities they train in.  A Brochure was provided was 
provided to the group (Attachment No.1). 

• Seeking Councils support in establishing one of these Schools in our Region and also 
provide introductions in their Shires, along with welcoming students into their 
communities and assist with accommodation needs and local knowledge. 

• It was agreed that all Councils would be pleased to provide a letter of support for this 
initiative.   

 
 
7.6 Tour de OROC 
 
As Ben O’Brien was unable to attend, Clr Dickerson provided a brief overview of the new 
concept for the Tour de OROC, following an email that had been previously forwarded 
to everyone.  The idea of the new concept is to showcase the Rural communities.  They 
have cut the distance allowing time for the riders to enjoy the towns they visit and be 
‘tourists’.  Also, hoping to attract new riders with shorter distances.  Seeking support from 
the communities involved to assist. 
 

 

8 CLOSURE OF MEETING 

There being no further business the meeting closed 12.58pm. 
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